TO:

Deno Emili, Art Bertol, Robyn Cole, Brock Beatty

FROM:
Dave Zarnoch

DATE:
March 24, 2000

TOPIC:
Minutes from March 18, 2000, meeting (1st meeting) between Alumni Advisory Group and Psi Chapter actives

I. BACKGROUND – A three person alumni advisory group (Dave Zarnoch, 1970; Deno Emili, 1978; Art Bertol, 1982) has been formed to work with and advise current active Psi Chapter members on a variety of topics.  This action is a direct result of and response to several well-publicized events involving the active chapter.  This advisory group has an indefinite life expectancy.  The first meeting was held in the Beta house on Saturday, March 18.  The current officers of the chapter were asked to attend and provide a brief report regarding their duties.  All chapter officers attended and provided informative reports.

II. ATTENDEES – (These were the only individuals invited.  Others will be invited periodically in the future)

· ALUMNI – Dave Zarnoch, Deno Emili, Art Bertol

· FACULTY ADVISOR – Robyn Cole

· CHAPTER OFFICERS – 

	President
	Brock Beatty
	Junior
	Chester, WV

	Vice President
	Scott DeUnger
	Junior
	Charleroi, PA

	Treasurer
	Mike Quinones
	Sophomore
	Durwood, MD

	Secretary
	Jason Bandemeer
	Sophomore
	Scottsdale, PA

	Sergeant at Arms
	Justin Bogan
	Sophomore
	Pittsburgh, PA

	Scholarship
	Richard Check
	Sophomore
	Republic, PA

	Alumni relations
	Ron Varga
	Sophomore
	Mt. Holly, NJ

	New Member Edu./Pledge Trainer
	Jason Ulrich
	Sophomore
	Brick Township, NJ

	Philanthropy
	Josh Grant
	Sophomore
	Uniontown, PA

	House Manager
	Robert Ritz
	Junior
	

	Rush chairman
	Mike Quinones
	
	


III. As a result of the meeting, the following information has been obtained.  The alumni group’s reaction to this information is also presented.

A. MEMBERSHIP
· Psi Chapter currently has 23 active members on Bethany campus.

· However, by mutual agreement, 5 of these individuals are regarded as being “non-active”.  (They don’t pay dues and they don’t attend chapter meetings).  All five are fifth year seniors.

· Of the remaining 18, only 12 live in the house.  It is unclear why 6 don’t live in the house.  We did not yet have the opportunity to speak directly to them.  House capacity is 20.

· With only 3 pledges, membership is not likely to show a significant increase in the near term.

· Alumni Comment:  Despite the relatively small number of actives, the core group of officers appears strongly committed to Psi Chapter.  They recognize and accept the need to improve.  They may have taken a significant positive step by separating themselves from those who apparently do not want to represent the chapter properly.

B. SCHOLARSHIP
· The overall GPA for all Betas on campus, including the 5 who have disassociated themselves from the chapter, increased from 2.5 to 2.73 last semester.

· Excluding those 5, the GPA is estimated to be over 3.0. (The scholarship chairman is making that calculation for us).

· The 3 pledges all had GPA’s in excess of 3.5.

· One active obtained a 4.0 last semester.

· Alumni Comment:  An increased awareness of the need for improved academic performance appears to exist.  The FHK Scholarship Award Program is having a positive impact.  Most significantly, the officers commented that actives living in the house show respect for those studying by being quiet.

C. FINANCIAL
· Rent for living in the house is now paid directly to the Psi Chapter House Corporation rather than being collected by the college.

· Rent is currently $1200.00 per active per semester.  As of our meeting, all rent owed for the semester has been paid.

· Social dues for each active for each semester are $200.00.  Of the $200.00, $108.00 must be sent to the General Fraternity to cover a variety of items.  Consequently, most social activities are paid for by asking each active to “reach into his pocket”.

· The chapter currently owes the General Fraternity $150.00, but has $1100.00 in the checking account to make the payment.  This high balance is being maintained to help pay for the composite and the newsletter.

· Alumni Comment:  This group has significantly improved meeting their financial obligations on time.  However, with a relatively low number of actives living in the house, servicing the mortgage will continue to be a challenge.  Similarly, social events will remain a financial challenge.  For example, the upcoming 140th Anniversary of Psi Chapter, scheduled for December 2000, will need substantial alumni support.

D. RUSH/PLEDGES

· Psi Chapter did, in fact, take only three pledges this year.  All three are excellent students and members of the Bethany Varsity Soccer Team.

· The pledges recently completed the pledge program and hopefully will be activated this semester.

· To put only getting three pledges into perspective, some information about participation in Greek organizations at Bethany needs to be understood.

· The enrollment at Bethany is now somewhere between 650 and 700.  In addition, a larger segment of the student body now seems to be drawn from a smaller geographic area surrounding the Bethany campus.

· At the beginning of this academic year, approximately 100 freshmen men enrolled at Bethany.

· Of that total, 45 pledged one of six fraternities on campus.

· Delta Tau Delta got 20, all others got between 3 and 5.

· The 20 that pledged Delt were a group of football players who decided to stay together.  Apparently Beta was the second choice.

· Alumni Comment:  Clearly, the number of incoming men at Bethany, as well as the number of men who join a fraternity, has declined significantly over the last several years.  The fact that more students seem to live closer to their homes may indicate that these students don’t feel the need to join a fraternity.  However, despite this development, the rush program at Psi Chapter appears to be less effective than it could be.  The program is not well organized from an event point of view and substantially under funded.  A major overhaul of this effort needs to occur.  The development of a “Recruitment Through Scholarship” component of the FHK Scholarship Program is critically needed.

E. RITUAL
· Much to our dismay, chapter meetings appear to lack much attention to Beta ritual or basic parliamentary procedure.

· Most of the officers don’t fully or accurately understand their position’s responsibilities.

· The activation ceremony has become driven by the neophyte’s ability to pay the activation dues rather than being driven by the opportunity to impart Beta lore and ritual to new initiates.

· Alumni Comment:  This situation did not occur overnight.  Improvement is obviously needed.

F. CONDITION OF THE HOUSE
· The common areas of the house have no useable furniture.  The new Great Hall is virtually empty.  A few broken pieces of furniture exist in the chapter room/TV room.

· Alumni Comment:  Again, this is not a new situation.  However, it must be dealt with before we try to recruit new, talented men to Psi Chapter.  It is critically important to note that Bethany College is building its first new residence hall complex (to be called Campbell Village) in over 20 years.  While this should help bring more students to Bethany, it will also create competition when Psi Chapter tries to recruit next year.

G. CAMPUS ACTIVITIES
· Psi Chapter has a member on the Student Court.

· Psi chapter won Greek sing this year.

· As usual, participation in athletics is high.

IV. RECENT EVENTS/PROBLEMS

A. FIGHT AT BUBBA’S

· The fight occurred between one Delt and one former Bethany Beta.

· The former Bethany Beta was not a student of Bethany College when the fight occurred and is not a student now.

· The former Bethany Beta had been dismissed from the college by the school’s administration.

· The fight appears to have been related to pledging, but it was not a brawl between all members of both fraternities.

B. BROKEN LOCKS
· One active, locked out of his room, unfortunately broke the lock to get into the room.

· While this is totally unacceptable behavior, it appears to be an isolated incident.

· The active will be required to pay for the repair.

C. “NON-ACTIVE” BETAS ON CAMPUS

· This situation appears to be the result of a mutual agreement between the so-called non-actives and the current chapter officers.

· Although not stated as such by the chapter’s officers, this could have been a significant negative factor during rush.

· A plan/policy to deal with this situation going forward needs to be developed.

D. YOUNG ALUMNI DESTRUCTION
· Some recent graduates of Psi Chapter have exhibited a pattern of returning to the chapter house and being destructive.

· Current actives have almost no defense against these actions.

V. FUTURE PLANS/ACTIONS – As we prepare for our next meeting on April 15, 2000, the alumni group has asked the chapter officers to prepare certain reports and/or recommendations for that meeting.

PRESIDENT – Brock Beatty will draft a proposal requesting funds from alumni organizations to pay for two participants in the Men of Principle Institute being offered by the General Fraternity.  He will also draft a request for funding to send two actives to the General Convention this summer.

VICE PRESIDENT – Scott DeUnger will draft a job description for the position of Recording Secretary.  This position has disappeared from the organizational structure of Psi Chapter.

SECRETARY – Jason Bandemeer will draft a job description for Corresponding Secretary.  This position has been significantly underutilized in recent years.

TREASURER – Mike Quinones will develop summary financial statements (Balance Sheet, Income Statement and Budget).

SCHOLARSHIP – Richard Check will develop a report thoroughly analyzing the academic performance of all segments of Psi Chapter.

RUSH – Mike Quinones will outline the rush program as it is currently practiced.

NEW MEMBER EDUCATOR (Pledge Trainer) – Jason Ulrich will outline the pledge program as it is currently practiced.

HOUSE MANAGER – Rob Ritz will develop a priority list of items needed in the house.

ALUMNI RELATIONS – Ron Varga will develop a proposal, including a request for funding, for the 140th anniversary celebration.  (NOTE:  Bethany college is in the process of celebrating its 160th anniversary.  Psi Chapter of Beta Theta Pi has been around for 140 of those 160 years.)

VI. SUMMARY – 

The Alumni Advisory Group is in the initial stages of working with the active chapter to re-establish its pre-eminent position on the Bethany campus.  As you can see from the preceding, we are in the process of conducting a situation analysis and assessment.  After one meeting, we have recognized several positive factors and an equal number of challenges.  As the process continues, regular updates will be forthcoming.

Yours in

-Kai-

Dave Zarnoch #964
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